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REPORT OF THE CHAIR OF THE COMMITTEE ON ADMINISTRATIVE AND BUDGETARY AFFAIRS ON THE PROPOSED PROGRAM-BUDGET OF THE ORGANIZATION FOR 2011
(Presented to the Permanent Council at its meeting of September 29, 2010)
In my capacity as Chair of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs of the Permanent Council, and in preparation for the fortieth special session of the General Assembly, I have the honor to submit to the member states, for their consideration, a summary of the work accomplished in preparation for the General Assembly session to be held on September 30, 2010 to consider and adopt the 2011 program-budget, pursuant to resolution CP/RES. 968 (1742/10).

I. BACKGROUND
Pursuant to Article 19.b of the Rules of Procedure of the Permanent Council, which instructs the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs (CAAP) “To examine the proposed program-budget that the General Secretariat transmits to it in consultation with the Permanent Council for the purposes indicated in Article 112.c of the Charter, and to submit to the Council such observations as it may deem pertinent,” the Permanent Council decided, at its meeting of July 21, 2010, to transmit the proposed 2011 program-budget, presented by the Secretary General at that same meeting, to the CAAP for its consideration. 

II. WORKING GROUPS AND OFFICERS

At its meeting of August 17, 2010, the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs agreed to establish two working groups to proceed with the tasks entrusted to the CAAP with respect to the 2011 program-budget. (1) the Working Group to Prepare the Draft Resolution on the 2011 Program-Budget; and (2) the Working Group to Review the Proposed Program-Budget for 2011.

To that end, the Committee elected Minister Alberto del Castillo, Alternate Representative of Mexico to the OAS to chair the Working Group to Review the Proposed Program-Budget for 2011, and Dr. Nicola Virgil-Rolle, Alternate Representative of the Bahamas to the OAS as Chair of the Working Group to Prepare the Draft Resolution on the 2011 Program-Budget. 

III. PROCEEDINGS
a) Working Group to Review the Proposed Program-Budget for 2011
The Working Group to Review the Proposed Program-Budget for 2011 began its work on August 24, 2010, reviewing and considering, chapter by chapter, the proposed program-budget presented by the Secretary General. In the course of its eight meetings, the Working Group received observations and initial comments from a high-ranking representative of the Secretary General on the chapters to be reviewed and considered at each meeting.  The member states then asked questions or exchanged comments and/or questions with the representative of the Office of the Secretary General on the matters being discussed. 

The Working Group took as its basis the agreement reached by delegations in the CAAP that any delegations that had proposals and requests for increases in the budget appropriations for a particular area of the General Secretariat would submit that proposal accompanied by a counter-proposal for a cut in some other area, because the program-budget ceiling had been set at US$85,350,800 by the General Assembly at its fortieth regular session, held in Lima, Peru.  

In the course of the negotiations, the Chair of the Working Group conducted the informal consultations needed to be able to reach a consensus among all the delegations on the redistribution of funds for non-personnel items and on the restoration of some positions that had been identified by the delegations as positions they wished to see kept for 2011. Accordingly, the Working Group agreed to increase the following appropriations: to the Inter-American Defense Board (32G) by US$200,000; the Inter-American Court of Human Rights (32A) by US$60,000; the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights (32B) by US$60,000; and the Meetings of CID, Ministerial Meetings, and Inter-American Committees (72H) by US$31,000. The additional funding for those areas would come from cuts in the budget for non-personnel items in the areas listed below, with the respective amounts:
	22 I
	Unscheduled meetings
	US$     163.333

	102L
	Human Resources Development
	US$     23.333

	102H
	Terminations and Repatriations
	US$     93.333

	12A
	Office of the Secretary General
	US$     6,364.85

	22A
	Office of the Assistant Secretary General
	US$     3,790.91

	22D
	Coordinating Office for the Offices and Units of the General Secretariat in the Member States
	US$     22,578.39

	32M
	Inter-American Children’s Institute
	US$     6,773.52

	42B
	Department of International Law
	US$     7,414.74

	62A
	Secretariat for Political Affairs
	US$     2,377.50

	72C
	Department of Economic Development, Trade and Tourism
	US$     7,098.65

	52C
	Executive Secretariat of CICAD
	US$     9,356.48

	82B
	Department of Strategic Communication and Image
	US$     5,244.96

	TOTAL
	US$     351,000


As for personnel, it was agreed to restore the following positions:
· Position of English translator in the Department of Conferences and Meetings Management (22C)
· Assignment of a position independent of the General Secretariat for the OAS Administrative Tribunal (32C)
· Principal Secretary and Administrative Officer for CITEL (32K)
· Two positions within the Secretariat for Integral Development, for the Department of Human Development, Education, and Culture (72G).
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In addition to the restoration of positions, it was agreed to maintain a P4 position without assigned funding for the Secretariat of the Inter-American Juridical Committee. It was also noted that the restoration of said positions must be accomplished through offsetting moves that would not involve funds additional to those authorized in the budget ceiling. 

The Chair of the Working Group presented his final report to the CAAP yesterday, September 28, 2010. It was distributed as document CAAP/GT/PPP-28/10 corr. 1. 

b) Working Group to Prepare the Draft Resolution on the 2010 Program-Budget
At the start of the work entrusted to the Working Group to Prepare the Draft Resolution on the Program-Budget for 2011, the Chair presented a preliminary draft resolution based on previous resolutions on the subject but attempting to reorganize quarterly and annual reports to the CAAP with a view to enhancing accountability to member states.
During the first meeting of the Working Group, the Chair also heard the initial comments of the member states, who requested additional time for consultations and to consider the Chair’s proposal.  During the meetings of the Working Group, the draft resolution was considered paragraph by paragraph, ensuring consideration and study of each of the items in the draft resolution. 

In addition to the Working Group’s formal meetings, one informal meeting, of an informative nature, was also held to discuss the following: 1. review of the scale of quota assessments; 2. review of the prompt payment of quotas process and possible measures for late payment of quotas; 3. report on indirect costs; and 4. proposals by the delegation of the United States on limits in respect of high-ranking staff (III.B.19) and review of article 104 of the General Standards (III.B.20). 

The Working Group reached the necessary agreements on all the paragraphs included in the draft resolution, including the proposals of the delegation of the United States, as well as the additional proposals to entrust to the CAAP a comprehensive review of the General Standards (III.B.21) and the restoration of certain positions in accordance with the agreement reached in the Working Group to Review the Proposed Program-Budget described above (III.B.22). 

The Chair of the Working Group presented her final report to the CAAP yesterday, September 28, 2010. It was distributed as document CAAP/GT/RPP-12/10 corr. 

IV. CONCLUSION OF PROCEEDINGS

At the meeting of the CAAP on September 28, 2009, the proposed program-budget and its respective draft resolution “Program-Budget of the Regular Fund of the Organization for 2011 and Contributions for FEMCIDI” were submitted for consideration.  Also presented at that meeting was Section I of the draft resolution “Budget Appropriations” with the numbers that had been agreed upon in the Working Groups, to be included in the draft resolution being considered by the member states. At that meeting, some stylistic matters were addressed in the draft resolution. 


It is my pleasure to submit to this Permanent Council, for its consideration, the draft resolution “Program-Budget of the Regular Fund of the Organization for 2011 and Contributions for FEMCIDI”, which was approved by the Committee on Administrative and Political Affairs at its meeting of September 28, 2010 and distributed as document CP/CAAP-3075/10. 


In concluding this report on the work of the CAAP in preparation for the fortieth special session of the General Assembly, I would like to express my gratitude to all the delegations for their contributions and participation. A very special word of thanks goes to the Vice Chairs of the CAAP and Chairs of the Working Groups for the drive, patience, and determination with which they went about this task and for achieving the consensus needed in the current dire financial circumstances of the Organization. 


Virgilio Alcantara

Ambassador, Permanent Representative of the Dominican Republic

Chair of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs
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